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1 Summary 

1.1 An archaeological evaluation was undertaken at Lansdown, 
Bourton-on-the-Water, Gloucestershire, by the Archaeology 
section of Gloucestershire county Council during october 
1992. Archaeological features of Roman date were found in 
all trenches. The site was confirmed as being within the 
Roman settlement at Bourton, which thought to have grown 
up around a posting station on the Fosse Way. 

2 Introduction 

2.1 The evaluation site of c. 0.8 hectares is located within 
the parish of Bourton-on-the-Water, east of the A429 (Fosse 
Way), to the north of the River Windrush, and is centred on 
SP162210. The site is bounded by the properties along 
Lansdown to the south, and by a disused railway embankment 
to the north. 

2.2 Previous archaeological investigations in Bourton had 
identified evidence of extensive Roman settlement. Following 
advice from the County Archaeological Officer that the 
development site was likely to be within this Roman 
settlement, and therefore of high archaeological potential, 
the Archaeology Section of the Gloucestershire County 
Council was commissioned' by J.S.Bloor (Newbury) Ltd to 
evaluate the survival and extent of archaeological deposits 
on the site. 

2.4 The evaluation method selected was sample excavation of 
approximately 2 % of the development site. Trenches were 
positioned by agreement with the relevant parties to cover 
as much of the site as possible for the purposes of the 
archaeological evaluation, and also to avoid the footings of 
the proposed housing development. Much of the central area 
of the site was in use as a dairy at the time and could not 
be investigated. The trench layout is shown on figure 1. 

2.4 The site comprised three main areas. The western area 
was located to the west of t1Willowmead", and prior to the 
evaluation, was covered in long grass, with some disused 
sheds and fallen trees. The area to the east of the dairy 
was heavily overgrown with trees and hedges, but had 
apparently once been orchards and allotments. A thin strip 
of land was available between the dairy premises and the 
railway embankment, much of which was in use as a rubbish 
dump and bonfire site. 
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2.5 Archaeological work was carried out from 1st-16th 
October 1992. Ten trenches amounting to c.190 square metres 
were excavated by machine to the top of archaeological 
deposits, and were then dug and recorded by hand, using the 
established methods of the GCCAS. All of the trenches were 
excavated to a width of 2m using a ditching bucket. 
Although the stratigraphic sequence of any site is unlikely 
to be fully understood from the resulting strip trenches, 
the purpose of the evaluation was to assess the extent and 
survival of archaeological deposits over the whole site. 

3 Archaeological background to Bourton 

3.1 the Prehistoric period 

The area around Bourton-on-the-Water is rich in 
archaeological remains of all periods. The earliest find 
from the area is a paleolithic hand axe found in a gravel 
pit at Salmonsbury Camp in 1936. The location on gravel, 
close to the River Windrush, has favoured occupation in the 
area since the neolithic period. Neolithic and bronze age 
occupation has been recorded to the north east of Lansdown, 
by the Fosse Way in the parish of Lower Slaughter. Just to 
the east of the modern village of Bourton is the Iron Age 
bivailate enclosure of Salmonsbury Camp. This site covers 23 
hectares, and was the focus of a large Iron Age settlement. 

3.2 the Roman Period 

3.2.1 The area around Bourton Bridge and Lansdown is thought 
to have been the focus of a little understood Roman 
settlement. Interpretation of the archaeological finds in 
the area rightly stresses the importance of the Fosse Way in 
the origins of the settlement. The Fosse Way was originally 
built as a military supply road, behind the first Roman 
frontier. The road ran north-east from Cirencester, crossing 
the River Windrush at Bourton, where it would have passed 
close to the native settlement at Salmonsbury. Ryknild 
Street, which formed the Roman route from Cirencester to 
Alcester joined the Fosse Way just to the north of the river 
crossing at Bourton, adding to the importance of Bourton 
Bridge as a nodal point. 

3.2.2 Recorded archaeological discoveries in the area began 
in 1875-81 when the railway extension from Bourton to 
Cheltenham was built. A large Roman building was discovered 
and partly destroyed during the construction of the railway 
embankment. When the embankment was partially demolished in 
1966-7, this and other buildings lining the Fosse Way were 
investigated. The excavator interpreted the site as a mansio 
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or posting station, serving the needs of travellers. The 
buildings were thought to represent stables, a roadside 
shrine, a bakehouse, and a dining area. A paved ford through 
the Windrush was excavated alongside the remains of the 
piers of a foot bridge, and itA well metalled and cambered 
street 7. 3m wide branched off the Fosse Way between the 
bridge and the shrine tl (O'Neil 1968). The latter road 
was identified further east during the evaluation, in trench 
2,(4.4.3 below) and it may have connected Salmonsbury Camp 
with the Fosse way. Although the focus of settlement moved 
west towards the Fosse Way after the Roman Conquest, it is 
thought that Salmonsbury continued to be utilised 
throughout the Roman period. 

3.2.3 The previous work most directly connected with the 
1992 evaluation was carried out in the gardens of 
"Leadenwell House n and "Greenstede U , both of which are 
properties on the northern side of Lansdown (see Fig 1). 
During the 1930s two excavations were carried out in limited 
areas of these properties (Donovan 1934,5). The results were 
interpreted at the time as the remains of one wing of a 
villa. Whilst the evidence available now seems insufficient 
to support this theory, three phases of building of the 3rd 
and 4th century were identified. Two coin hoards were 
recovered. In the garden of "Greenstede lt to the south of 
evaluation trench 5, the remains of a stone oven within a 
larger building were excavated. 

3.2.4 More recent archaeological work has concentrated 
around the area by the Fosse Way to the south of the 
Windrush (Renfrew 1977,78,80,81). Buildings and features of 
the 1st - 5th centuries were excavated, including a further 
road running east, although there appears to have been a 
break in the occupation sequence from 140 - 270 AD. 

3.2.5 The eastward extent of the Roman settlement is not 
known. The discovery of a 4th century coin hoard during 
works at the parish church in 1981, and the results of a 
later watching brief (Parry 1989) suggests that Roman 
deposi ts extended as far east as the modern centre of 
Bourton. However the nature and functions of the Roman 
settlement, as with Roman small towns in general, are only 
partially understood. 

3.2.6 The importance of the settlement is reflected in the 
fact that the area on either side of the Fosse Way to the 
north and south of Bourton Bridge is protected as a 
scheduled ancient monument (County Monument No.180). 
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3.3 the post-Roman period 

In the post Roman period Salmonsbury camp was the site 
of pagan Saxon burials. A settlement and a church were 
established at Bourton in the Saxon period, and are recorded 
in the Domesday book. The fields surounding the site were 
used for at least part of the medieval period for the 
growing of arable crops, as evidenced by surviving ridge and 
furrow to the south of the River Windrush. By the time that 
the area was enclosed in the seventeenth century most of the 
land was meadow (Pugh 1965). When the houses were built 
along the north side of Lansdown in the 1930s, they 
replaced an orchard (Herdman 1933). 

4 Description of trenches 1-10 

4.1 Introduction 

4.1.1 The following section lists and briefly describes the 
archaeological features found in each evaluation trench. 
Dating evidence is included where available. The coins found 
during the evaluation have been identified. Preliminary 
pottery fabric types have been listed, but without further 
work on pottery form these can only provide a broad date 
range. Dates based solely on pottery dating are followed by 
a question mark. 

4.1.2 The archaeological material found in the more 
productive trenches has been grouped into broad phases for 
the purposes of this report. As close dating of the finds 
was not available at the time of writing, especially for the 
earlier Roman features, the phases should be regarded as a 
convenient breakdown of the evidence for descriptive 
purposes. Where features in one trench are thought likely to 
be contemporary with those in another this has been stated. 
In those trenches where the sequence of events was not 
clear I or where only limited archaeological deposits were 
encountered, the features have not been phased. 

4.1.3 The Itnatural" ground refered to in the text consisted 
of oolitic limestone gravel, with variable sand and clay 
components. Across most of the site th was overlain by a 
clean mid-brown silty clay, which contained charcoal in 
places but no other signs of human activity. Roman features 
were above or cut into this clay. 
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4.1.4 In all trenches a homogenous soil sealed the Roman 
features and lay below the modern topsoil. In most parts of 
the site this soil contained large amounts of Roman 
material, and it has been interpreted as deriving from post 
Roman agricultural activity. 

4.1.5 Numbers in brackets after the description of a feature 
refer to context numbers shown on the figures at the rear of 
the report. 

4.2 Trench 1 (20.5m north-south x 2m) Fig 2 

4.2.1 Phase 1 Gravel extraction - 2nd century? 

Four gravel extraction pits cutting through the natural 
layers were recorded. None of the pits could be fully 
excavated as they extended below water table level. The 
quarried area covered all excavated parts of the trench with 
the exception of the southern two metres closest to 
Lansdown. The gravel from the pits may have been used for 
construction or repair of the Fosse Way or the earlier 
phases of the posting station at Bourton Bridge. 

The pits were filled with a mixture of silt, slumping from 
the edges, and dumps of ash, charcoal and burnt stone. The 
nature of the layers suggests that the quarries were not 
immediately backfilled and therefore it is unlikely that the 
area in the immediate vicinity was central to the 
settlement. The burnt material in the backfill does however 
indicate that ovens or furnaces were located reasonably 
close by, possibly at or near to the posting station on the 
Fosse Way. 

4.2.2 Phase 2 Timber structures - 2nd/3rd century? 

A single post hole was excavated at the southern end of the 
trench. It measured O.40m in diameter, and was packed with 
oolitic limestone blocks. A layer of gravel had been laid as 
consolidation before insertion of the post. At the northern 
end of the trench part of a beam slot was found. The feature 
was orientated north west - south east, not on the same 
alignment as the known later Roman features. 
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Both features had subsided into the fills of phase 1 gravel 
pits. This had been caused by the natural consolidation and 
settling of the fill layers, indicating that the fills were 
recent when the post and beam slot were constructed. The two 
features were at similar heights above Ordnance datum, but 
were at opposite ends of the trench and cannot be directly 
related. The nature of the structures represented is 
unknown .. 

There seem to be two possibilities regarding the survival of 
further evidence for these structures. It could be that the 
settling of the gravel pit fills has preserved the features 
so far seen, and that associated features have been 
truncated. The phase 3 stone surfaces covering the northern 
half of the trench appeared to have been laid directly onto 
natural gravel, and their construction may have involved the 
levelling down of higher areas as well as the infilling of 
hollows. The second possibility is that the apparently 
"natural" gravel on which the phase 3 surfaces were 
constructed was redeposited for ground consolidation and 
therefore that further evidence for the phase 2 structures 
is preserved below it. 

4.2.3 Phase 3 Ground consolidation and levelling, and the 
construction of stone surfaces - 4th century 

A series of dumped layers filled the upper parts of the 
hollows left by the gravel pits of phase 1, and sealed the 
structural elements of phase 2. At the southern end of the 
trench an intermittent layer of gravel formed the top 
surface of these levelling layers. The northern half of the 
trench was covered by three successive roughly laid stone 
surfaces that probably extended as far north as the south 
side of the road excavated in trench 2 (section 4. 3 .3) • 
Although the surfaces had been disturbed and spread by later 
activity (probably ploughing), they appeared to come to an 
abrupt terminus 15m to the south of the road. These features 
were dated by association with those in trench 2 which 
produced co of the 4th century. 

4.2.4 Phase 4 Small pit - post medieval? 

The post Roman CUltivation soil was cut by a small undated 
pit. 
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4.3 Trench 2 (17.5m north-south x 2m) Fig 3 

4.3.1 Phase 1 stone structure - Undated 

The foundation courses of a stone wall (211) orientated 
north-south were located above the clean natural clay in a 
small (1.5m) test slot. The structure consisted of flattish 
slabs of oolitic limestone, bonded with a gravelly mortar, 
and a maximum of three courses survived. The original size 
and purpose of the structure is unknown. 

4.3.2 Phase 2 Agricultural use? - 2nd/3rd century? 

The phase 1 wall was buried under layers of redeposited 
natural gravel, sand, and clay, which may have come from the 
digging of gravel extraction pits to the south (section 
4.2.1). Above the redeposited natural were extensive 
horizontal soil layers which probably represent agricultural 
use of the area. The layers contained ashy deposits and 
Roman pottery, but no signs that the immediate area was 
under occupation at this period. 

During this phase a ditch was cut at the north end of the 
trench. It ran east-west, and was 2.3m wide x O.9m deep. The 
lack of silt at its base indicated that it was not kept open 
for long. 

At the end of this phase a hearth was constructed, 
consisting of a rough square of oolitic blocks. Only a 
single incomplete course of stone surrounding a deposit of 
burnt sand survived. 

4 • 3 • 3 Phase 3 
century 

Road and adjoining stone surface 4th 

A road (202) orientated east-west was constructed of oolitic 
limestone blocks averaging 200mm across, laid on a compacted 
layer of crushed stone and gravel. The surviving surface of 
the road was not worn, suggesting that its upper surface had 
been truncated, perhaps by later CUltivation. Many of the 
stones were burnt, and had presumably been robbed for reuse 
from earlier structures. A build up of silt above and around 
the stones contained three coins, giving a date of the 
second half of the fourth century for the use of the road. A 
single coin of Maximiamus (286-305) was found under the 
stone makeup of the road. The road is on the same alignment 
as that excavated in the 1960s which was thought to run from 
the Fosse way to Salmonsbury Camp (O'Neil 1968). 
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To the south of the road was a roughly laid stone surface 
(223), thought to be a continuation of that seen in trench 1 
(section 4.2.3). There was no clear demarcation of the edge 
of the road on the south side, the road and surface appeared 
to be continuous. The road and surface were not excavated, 
but trial pits on either side of the road showed no sign of 
earlier phases of these features. 

4.4 Trench 3 (5m east-west x 2m) Fig 3 

4.4.1 Phase 1 unidentified feature - 2nd century? 

One edge of a cut feature was seen cutting into the natural 
gravel in the south west corner of the trench. Not enough of 
the feature was seen to identify its form or function. 

4.4.2 Phase 2 Layers and hearth pit - 2nd/3rd century? 

After the backfilling of the phase 1 feature, a gradual 
build-up of deposits occured in this area for an unknown 
period of time. The nature of the layers is not clear. Half 
way through the period of deposition a circular hearth pit 
was dug, the base was lined with marl, and the sides with 
stone. The I consisted of burnt sand and wood ash. There 
were no finds in the pit to indicate its exact function, but 
the layer above contained a residue that may have been the 
result of metalworking. No evidence was seen to suggest that 
the hearth was within a structure. 

4.4.3 Phase 3 Drains and gravel surface - mid/late Roman? 

cutting the layers of phase 2 were two drains, running south 
west in the direction of the river. The earlier consisted 
of a vertical sided linear cut filled with oolitic blocks. A 
more carefully constructed cuI vert (306) I buil t of stone 
slabs, was found directly on top of the first drain. This 
feature had been badly damaged by later activity; its stone 
slabs (308) were scattered through the post Roman 
cUltivation soil. 

Laid over the west side of the culvert was a layer of very 
compacted gravel (307), which backfilled a hollow left by 
the feature in phase I, and provided a flat surface. The 
edge of the surface appeared to define a circular area. 
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4.4.4 Phase 4 Railway embankment - 1875-81 

Below the modern topsoil, in the northern edge of the 
trench, were stones forming part of the base of the railway 
embankment. 

4.5 Trench 4 

4.5.1 This trench was located to the north of Leadenwell 
House, where previous excavations had uncovered extensive 
building remains (section 3.2 .. 4).. Due to the presence of 
existing buildings and overhead power cables, the size of 
the trench was restricted to 4.4m east-west x 2m. The trench 
also contained live drains and a water pipe, which further 
restricted the area available for investigation. 
Consequently only a box 0 .. 8m square was dug in the trench 
and the section drawn. 

4.5.2 A large pit cut into the natural clay and gravel, may 
have been for gravel extraction. The pottery in the fill was 
2nd or 3rd century in date. A small rubbish pit, containing 
hearth rakings, was cut into the backfill of the large pit. 

4.6 Trench 5 (ll.lm east-west x 2m) Fig 4 

4.6.1 Phase 1 Unexcavated layers - undated 

Due to the sUbstantial nature of the structures found in 
this trench, the earl archaeological deposits were not 
investigated, and the natural ground was not seen. It was 
however clear that earlier deposits were present under the 
structures to be described in phases 2 and 3 below. An 
unstratified coin of Trajan 98-117 AD was recovered from the 
trench. 

4.6.2 Phase 2 stone structure - undated 

At the lowest level excavated the foundations of a stone 
wall orientated eastsoutheast-westnorthwest were identified. 
A 2.7m length of the wall was seen, and it was O.8m wide. 
The foundations were not excavated and therefore their depth 
is not known. They cons of irregular rubble and clay in 
a cut, overlaid by thick flat oolitic slabs. The 
superstructure that this foundation had supported had been 
entirely removed. A foundation of identical construction was 
found adjacent to the Fosse Way to the south of the river 
(Renfrew 1977). 
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4.6.3 Phase 3 stone building - mid 4th to early 5th century 

A second wall (521), parallel with and O.8m to the north of 
the phase 2 wall, was identified. A 3.2m length of this wall 
was within the trench, and it continued to either side of 
the excavated area.. There was no sign of a below ground 
foundation for the wall, which sat directly on the layer 
below.. It was evenly coursed and neatly finished from its 
base. The lowest of the three surviving courses was slightly 
stepped. The northern side of the wall was not excavated; a 
gravel floor (512) was laid to the south sealing the phase 2 
wall .. Both this wall and the phase 2 wall ran parallel to 
the buildings excavated to the south in the 1930s (section 
3.2.4). The road seen in trench 2 presumably ran between the 
two sets of buildings .. 

A small pit (514) was cut through the gravel floor, just to 
the south of the wall, and its fill contained a hoard of 79 
copper alloy coins. The coins were in good condition and all 
but two could be identified. 38 were commemorative issues of 
Constantinopolis (330-346) I the reverse of 21 showing the 
wolf and twins (urbs Roma) I the other 17 winged victory .. 
There were also 17 assorted coins of Constantine I (309-
337), 14 of Constantine II (317-340), 5 of Constant ius II 
(324-337), 2 of Crispus (317-326), and one of Licinius (308-
324) . 

An internal wall running southsouthwest (510) abutted the 
first wall, it was built over the gravel floor and pit 
containing the coin hoard. The construction was similar to 
that of the earlier wall. 

In view of the the limited area of the building seen during 
the evaluation its function remains uncertain. Ash and 
charcoal were present in varying quantities within and over 
the gravel floor layer, but not in such quantities that they 
could not have been produced by domestic fires. The lack of 
animal bone might indicate that the ash did not come from 
domestic cooking, but the site in general produced very 
little bone. The burnt material provides the only clue 
available to indicate the use of the building. 

The finds from the building likewise produced few clues to 
its purpose; apart from the coins, the only non ceramic find 
was a glass gaming counter. The pottery consisted of the 
long lived Roman coarse wares typical of the county.. No 
evidence was seen of well laid floors, painted wall plaster, 
or domestic implements that would indicate a wealthy 
dwelling. Likewise there was no sign of any residue such as 
slag to suggest an industrial use. 

12 



4.6.4 Phase 4 Collapse of phase 3 buildings - early 5th 
century 

On top of the burnt material described in phase 3 was a 
layer of lozenge shaped stone roof tiles (504), some of 
which had nails rusted in situ, one had a strip of lead 
flashing adhering to its surface. Two fragments of moulded 
stone ridge tiles were also found. Above the roofing 
materials were stone blocks, from the walls of the building. 

Based on the fact that the roofing materials were at the 
base of the rubble, that no robbing of the building 
materials seems to have occured, and that few of the stone 
blocks and tiles were burnt, it is thought to be more likely 
that the building collapsed than that it either burnt down 
or was demolished. Ten coins were found at the base of the 
building rubble, the latest of which was a coin of Honorious 
(393-423) indicating that the collapse of the building took 
place during or after this period. 

At an unknown date after collapse of the building, the walls 
and building rubble were levelled to a flat surface. A small 
rubbish pit was found cutting through the levelled surface. 

4.7 Trench 6 (11m north-south x 2m) 

4.7.1 Phase 1 Gravel pit and well - 2nd century? 

At the southern end of the trench was an irregularly shaped 
pit cutting into the natural sand and gravel, interpreted as 
a quarry pit. The pit had gradually silted up, augmented by 
dumps of ash and charcoal. 

At the northern end of the trench a group of horizontal 
layers containing stone rubble were cut by a vertical sided 
circular feature. Due to the lack of finds the feature is 
unlikely to be a rubbish pit, and may be a well. 

4.7.2 Phase 2 stone surface - 2ndj3rd century? 

The northern half of the trench was covered by a rough stone 
surface similar to that excavated in trenches 1 and 2. The 
surface was constructed of large and small oolitic 
fragments, many of which were burnt, over sandy bedding 
layers. The original extent of the surface is unclear as it 
had been badly truncated and spread by later activity; thin 
layers of sandy silt above the surface contained large 
amounts of stone rubble. The surface continued north, east 
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and west of the trench. The date above is based entirely on 
pottery fabric date ranges, and the large amount of reused 
stone in this surface implies that the pottery may be 
residual. 

Extensive spreads of oolitic rubble were seen to cover the 
other archaeological deposits. The amount of rubble present 
seemed too large to have resul ted from the disturbance of 
the stone surface described above. Although no substantial 
stone structures were seen within the trench, it is possible 
that these existed close by, and provided the source of the 
stone rubble. 

4.8 Trenoh 7 (3.7m north-south x 2m) Fig 5 

4.8.1 Phase 1 Cemented stone surface and timber structure -
Late fourth century? 

The entire area of this trench was covered by a worn and 
compacted surface of oolitic limestone blocks and gravel in 
a I ime mortar. The surface did not appear to have been 
truncated to the same extent as those in the trenches to the 
west. 

In the centre of the trench was a large post hole (703) I 

packed with oolitic limestone blocks. Although it is 
impossible to gauge the nature and size of a building from 
one post, the size of the post hole might indicate a 
building supported by large timbers such as a barn. A single 
coin of Magnus Maximus (383-388) was found in the trench. 
The stone surface was not removed; any earl ier Roman 
deposits in this trench were not investigated. 

4.8.2 Phase 2 Rubbish pit - 19th century. 

A large rubbish pit containing glass bottles, transfer 
printed pottery and coal residue had been cut in this area, 
down to the level of the phase 1 surface. 
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4.9 Trench 8 (10.6m east-west x 2m) Fig 5 

Road - Late 3rd/4th century 

The post Roman cUltivation soil in this trench was as little 
as O. 14m thick, indicating that as in trench 7 the 
disturbance of Roman features at the eastern end of the site 
is minimal. 

At the western end of the trench, a road was observed 
running north-south. The initial phase of the road (802) 
consisted of a stone trackway 3m in width, constructed of 
small oolitic fragments, the surface of which had been worn 
and crushed by traffic. A second more SUbstantial road (801) 
was built above and slightly to the west of the first; this 
was very similar in appearance to the road in trench 2, but 
was less disturbed. The road width was greater than 4. 1m. 
Although it is assumed that the road ran south to meet the 
road excavated in trench 2, the coins discovered in its make 
up were slightly earlier, namely victorinus (268-270) and 
Tetricus (270-273). The northern extent of the road is not 
known; it was not picked up in trench 9 to the north, but 
would have run to the east of that trench if it continued in 
a straight line. A small roadside ditch (803) was excavated 
to the east. 

The road was built on top of a layer of disturbed natural 
clay, which contained stone rubble. The layer was not 
excavated. 
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4.10 Trench 9 (5.2m east-west x 2m) Fig 6 

Two features were found in this trench, both of which were 
cut into natural deposits of sandy clay. There was no 
apparent build up of archaeological deposits in this part of 
the site, suggesting that any occupation in the area was 
unintensive and short lived. 

A single small post hole (903) packed with stone was 
excavated. No associated features that might indicate the 
size or function of any structure were seen. The feature is 
undated. 

The second feature in the trench was a large circular 
rubbish pit (902). The feature contained more sherds of 
pottery than other pits on the site, but otherwise follows 
the same pattern of backfilling with what appeared to be 
disturbed natural subsoils, interspersed with layers of ash 
and charcoal. Preliminary identification of pottery fabrics 
indicates a second century date for the pit. 

4.11 Trench 10 (8m north-south x 2m) Fig 6 

Three features were identified in this trench, none of which 
could be closely dated. At the south end of the trench the 
western edge of a vertically sided pit (1008) was partly 
excavated, but most of the feature was not within the 
trench. At the north end what looked like a very small 
gravel extraction pit (1010) was recorded. Neither pit 
contained finds. 

The third feature was a shallow ditch (1009) which ran east
west across the trench. The ditch was 1.3m wide and o. 4m 
deep, and appeared to have gradually silted up with no 
attempt at maintenance having been carried out. Most of the 
pottery from the feature was of second century date, but it 
is not clear whether a single 12th century sherd was 
intrusive or if the feature is medieval. 
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5 summary of the Results of the Evaluation 

5.1 The nature of the archaeological deposits 

5.1.1 The evaluation has confirmed that the proposed 
development site lies within the Bourton-on-the-Water Roman 
settlement. Substantial features of Roman date were seen in 
all trenches, although the density of features in the north 
eastern part of the site (trench 10) suggests that this area 
may lie on the fringes of the settlement. 

5.1.2 Ev idence of the local communications system was 
identified in the form of east-west and north-south roads, 
the former probably continuing westwards to join the major 
northeast-southwest route, the Fosse Way, near Bourton 
Bridge. Roadside stone buildings were excavated in trench 5, 
and these probably lay on the opposite side of the east-west 
road from the buildings at Leadenwell House which were 
excavated in the 1930s. Further buildings within the Roman 
settlement are represented by a wall orientated north-south 
under the road in trench 2, and the large quantities of 
stone rubble found in trench 6 which may represent the 
demolition of further stone structures. Timber structures 
were represented by a post hole and beam slot in trench I, 
and by post holes in trenches 7 and 9. 

5. 1. 3 The stone I ined hearths in trenches 2 and 3 f the 
widespread layers of burnt material and the reused burnt 
oolitic limestone present in the later Roman stone features 
may represent evidence of industrial activity. Evidence of 
the quarrying of gravel for building or road construction 
was concentrated in the south western part of the site. 
Substantial stone or gravel surfaces were seen in trenches 
1, 2, 3, 6, and 7. Other features included stone drains in 
trench 3, a well in trench 6, a rubbish pit in trench 9, and 
ditches in trenches 2, 8 and 10. 

5.1.4 The depth of the archaeolog ical deposi ts below the 
modern ground surface ranges from 0.14-0. 4m. The depth of 
the Roman stratigraphy is 0.97-1. 98m and the deposits of 
this date are generally well preserved, well stratified and 
diverse. Large groups of finds, particularly pottery and 
coins were recovered. A certain amount of truncation of the 
archaeological deposits, thought to have been caused by 
later ploughing, was observed especially at the western end 
of the site. 
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5.2 The archaeological importance of the site 

5.2.1 The site is archaeologically important on several 
different levels: 

- Firstly, in extent, it comprises a significant part of the 
Bourton Roman settlement and contains information which 
would help to explain its functions, extent and development. 

- At a regional level the settlement is important as a 
river crossing and nodal point for the traffic using the 
Fosse Way and Ryknild street. It probably belongs to a group 
of important small Roman settlements with an urban function. 

- In the national context the site contains archaeological 
evidence relevant to a number of themes, in particular the 
relationship between Late Iron Age settlements and the Roman 
military presence, and the nature of the Roman small town, 
themes recently identified in Exploring Our Past, strategies 
for the Archaeology of England ( English Heritage 1991). It 
should be noted that the quality of the deposits represented 
is comparable with those in the adjacent area to the west, 
which is protected as a scheduled ancient monument, and is 
therefore recognised as being of national importance. 
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6 Reoommendations 

6.1 Introduction 

The Department of the Environment's Planning Policy Guidance 
note 16: Archaeology and Planning (November 1990) recognises 
the fragility of the archaeological resource, and the 
necessity, where development is proposed, to make provision 
for preservation (should the deposits merit this), or for an 
appropriate programme of archaeological recording of 
deposits of lesser quality to be undertaken in advance of 
development. Where nationally important archaeological 
remains are involved there is a clear preference in favour 
of their physical preservation. 

A similar approach is adopted by English Heritage (HBMC 
1991), and is expressed in the relevant County and District 
strategic planning policies (Gloucestershire County 
structure Plan, First Alteration, 1992, General Policies 
BHE.7, BHE.8, BHE.9i Cotswold District Council Draft Local 
Plan, 1992, Policy No. 26). 

The assessment undertaken at Lansdown, Bourton-on-the-Water 
has demonstrated that the proposed development site contains 
significant archaeological deposits, that these are well 
preserved, and that they have high archaeological potential. 
In view of this, and in the light of the relevant national 
and local policy advice the following recommendations can be 
made: 

6.2 Preservation 

Consideration should, in the first instance, be given to the 
possibility of preserving the significant archaeological 
deposits (ie.the deposits of Roman date) below the proposed 
development. Preservation of the archaeology in situ is 
recommended in preference to recording the deposits in 
advance of construction, in view of their importance and 
because recording is in itself destructive of the 
archaeological resource. 
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The depth of post-Roman deposits (see 5.1.4 above) covering 
the Roman levels suggests that structures with conventional 
strip-foundations, and any associated services, could not be 
accommodated within these deposits. Therefore, it is 
recommended that the design of the foundations, the depth of 
access roads, and any associated services I should be 
modified with a view to minimising the impact of the 
proposed development and preserving the Roman deposits. 
Rafted or piled foundations may, for example, be acceptable, 
depending on the percentage of the archaeological deposits 
which would be adversely affected. 

6.3 Recording in advance of construction 

Should preservation of the archaeology not be possible, it 
is recommended that a programme of excavation should preceed 
construction, to enable the recording of the significant 
archaeological deposits which would be adversely affected by 
the development. The on-site excavation should be followed 
by an appropriate programme of archive and report 
preparation. 
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8 Abbreviations 

GCCAS 

HBMC 

RCHME 

TBGAS 

Gloucestershire County council Archaeology 
section 

Historic Buildings and Monuments Commission for 
England (English Heritage) 

Royal Commission on Historical Monuments (England) 

Transactions of the Bristol and Gloucestershire 
Archaeological Society 
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Coins from the hoard in trench 5. Scale 2:1 

1. Constantinopolis 330-346 - Urbs Roma (wolf and twins) 
2. Constantius II 321-337 - Two soldiers and two standards 

IZJ· 'enamel 

3. Enamelled candle holder 
Found under trench 8'road. Scale 1:1 
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